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	Name
	Position on Board
	Position/Organisation
	Present 

	Martin Rigley
	Chair
	Project Manager, Alliance Procurement Solutions Ltd
	√

	Alan Cooke 
	Board Member 
	Business owner, Showstoppers Ltd 
	√

	Amy Fox 
	Board Member 
	Senior Marketing & Fundraising Manager, Portland College
	√

	Angela Bentley 
	Sub for Lee Anderson 
	MP Office 
	

	Angie Peppard
	Board Member
	Our Centre
	√

	TBC
	Board Member 
	Police and Crime Commissioner
	

	Cllr Chris Huskinson
	Board Member
	Kirkby Member, Ashfield District Council
	√

	Cllr Matthew Relf
	Board Member
	Executive Lead Member for Growth, Regeneration and Local Planning, Ashfield District Council

	

	Cllr Wilmott
	Observer
	Executive Lead Member for Community Safety and Crime Reduction, Ashfield District Council 
	√

	Cllr Zadrozny

	Board Member
	Member for Nottinghamshire County Council (Leader of Ashfield District Council)
	√

	Daniel Howitt
	Sub for PCC
	Police and Crime Commissioner
	√

	Dianne Holmes
	Board Member
	Head of Curriculum, Academy Transformation Trust Further Education (ATTFE)
	√

	Eva Trier
	Observer
	Mutual Ventures
	

	Fiona Johnson 
	Sub for Kelvin Eatherington  
	Associative Director, Civic Engagement, Nottingham Trent University (NTU)
	

	Gill Callingham 
	Observer
	Mutual Ventures
	√

	Helen Davis
	Observer 
	Strategic Lead, Active Notts.
	√

	Katie Roberts 
	Board Member
	General Manager, Kirkby Leisure Centre, Everyone Active 
	

	Kelvin Eatherington 
	Board Member  
	Enterprising Ashfield Project and Interim Economic Programme Manager, NTU
	√

	Lee Anderson, MP
	Board Member
	MP for Ashfield and Eastwood
	

	Louise Knott 
	Board Member
	Vice Principal, West Notts College 
	√

	Mark Bandalli
	Observer 
	Mutual Ventures
	√

	Mark Cawar

	Board Member 
	Feather Partnership 	
	

	Melanie Phythian
	Observer 
	Business and Trade, City local Growth
	√

	Olivia Bestwick  
	Observer 
	HR Advisor, Van Elle 
	

	Pauline Stojanovic

	Sub for Angie Peppard
	Our Centre 
	

	Paul Dobson 
	Board Member 
	Training and Assessment Manager, Van Elle 
	√

	Pete Edwards
	Board Member
	Chair, Ashfield Health and Wellbeing Partnership
	√

	Peter Cribb 
	Board Member 
	District Manager, Inspire - Culture, Learning and Libraries
	√

	Peter Gaw
	Sub for Peter Cribb 
	Chief Executive Officer, Inspire – Culture, Learning and Libraries 
	

	Roy Lewis
	Board Member
	KARA (Kirkby Area Residents Association) 

	√

	Ritchie Fox 
	Substitute for Stewart Nubley 
	Ashfield Spartans Boxing Academy
	√

	Simon Martin 
	Sub for Dianne Holmes 
	Vice Principal, Academy Transformation Trust Further Education (ATTFE)
	

	Stewart Nubley 
	Board Member
	Ashfield Spartans Boxing Academy
	

	Teresa Jackson
	Board Member
	Trustee, Ashfield Voluntary Action
	√

	Toby Metcalf 
	Board Member 
	KARA (Kirkby Area Residents Association) 

	√

	Andrea Stone
	Supporting Officer
	Wellbeing Manager, Ashfield District Council
	√

	Christine Sarris
	Supporting Officer
	Assistant Director – Planning and Regulatory Services 
	√

	Hollie Maxwell-Smith
	Supporting Officer
	Discover Ashfield Lead, Ashfield District Council 
	√

	Tracey Bird 
	Supporting Officer 
	Wellbeing Officer – Place, Ashfield District Council 
	√

	John Bennett 
	Supporting Officer 
	Executive Director, Place, Ashfield District Council 
	

	Paul Crawford
	Supporting Officer
	Investment Manager, Ashfield District Council
	

	Sarah Daniel
	Supporting Officer
	Assistant Director - Regeneration, Ashfield District Council
	√




	Agenda Item
	

	1
	Welcome / Introductions / Apologies

	
	·  Introductions were made around the meeting. 
· Apologies were given for Cllr Relf, Liz Barrett, Stewart Nubley, Paul Crawford, Lee Anderson and Chris Baron. 

	2
	Reflections of Previous Meeting – Martin Rigley 	

	
	a Meeting Minutes 

	
	· The minutes from the previous meeting were agreed. 

	3
	Safety and Security theme: Community Safety Manager - Antonio Taylor/ Police

	
	· Antonio presented on safety and security (attached). 

	
	· Alan Cooke asked how many burglaries there were in Kirkby. 

	
	· Antonio refenced slide 7 of the presentation and expressed they are low compared to other offence types and they have seen a positive reduction in burglaries over the past 3 years. 

	
	· Pete Edwards asked if there was a breakdown of ages for offences. As the offences take place normally from around 4pm, he wondered if this was children and young people leaving school, though he did not want to stereotype. 

	
	· Antonio understood this is a valid question however he did not have the data for this.

	
	· Pete then asked if the people being attacked by violence are of a certain group. i.e. older people or disabled. 

	
	· Antonio explained the victims are not any specific groups. 

	
	· Pete continued, explaining many of the board members are involved with schools and are governors. He wondered how much work community safety were doing with local schools, such as safeguarding and education children on criminal activities. 

	
	· Antonio passed over to PC Rob Cook who explained there is a schools liaison officer within the police. As part of the Neighbourhood Policing Team (NPT) he is keen to be invited to schools to assist with speakers, talks, and visits. 

	
	· Pete added it could be beneficial for PC Rob Cook to attend the Board of Governors meetings as they have a big impact in safeguarding and discuss how they could work together. 

	
	· Antonio agreed this is a good suggestion and there have been discussions on targeted work within schools, he welcomed a further discussion on this. 

	
	· Amy Fox asked if there was any further data on knife crimes. 

	
	· Antonio referred to slide 7 of the presentation and the possession of weapons section, which knife crime would fall under but also constitutes other types of offences. 
· The stats show possession of weapons offences is relatively low however the perception of feeling unsafe is prevalent for Kirkby residents. 

	
	· Amy then explained that at a previous meeting there had been a discussion on people not feeling confident to report crime and wondered if Antonio had any insights into this and if the current CCTV is effective.  

	
	· He explained there had been analytical work, with NTU, on the CCTV when this was installed on Coxmoor estate and the Town Centre alongside the Safe Point cameras. This showed there was an improved feeling of safety and was a strong deterrent against anti-social behaviour and crime. 
· He added that low confidence in relation to the police is predominantly high on a national scale, particularly with females and young girls. Ashfield Council are implementing a Street Harassment Ban which will see offenders fined in an effort to stamp out women and girls being verbally abused in public, including being subject to catcalling and sexual comments. 
· ADC are the first local authority to do this within the region. 
· This will be delivered by posters, banners and educational work across schools. This will help to improve the feelings of safety. 

	
	· Helen Davis referred to the recommendations made on the presentation. 
· She felt there were two parts to them: dealing with the current issues of crimes happening and actions against these and also the preventative pieces of work such as academic review and self-help programmes. 
· She is keen to work within the community to engage and develop preventative measures. 

	
	· Antonio agreed and understood the benefit of having discussions with the community to understand their issues, as well as local community groups. 

	
	· Teresa Jackson added that she had previously mentioned lack of reporting crime to police as residents do not feel these are actioned and nothing comes from reporting. 
· She feels there needs to be confidence building that these reported crimes will be taken seriously. 
· She then continued to say there are issues with the young people and youth excluded from school. She has heard of a lot of bicycle and motorbike theft and continues to see people on the streets driving through red lights and driving dangerously. She feels we need to have a specific activity to try diverting these people from these activities. 

	
	· Antonio agreed and explained this went back to preventative engagement with schools. 
· Abbey Hill Ward has a higher level of complex needs than other parts of Kirkby and they need to understand the root causes of these issues and if this influences criminal behaviour. This can be used to shape the youth services going forward and being able to engage with the children who do not want to be engaged with, whether this be mentoring or guidance. 

	
	· Ritchie Fox seconded re burglaries of motorcycles and the lack of confidence in reporting crime, as he has had parents of some of the children who have had theirs stolen twice. 

	
	· PC Cook understood the frustration and explained that crimes such as being on the roads is intelligence led as the police are not in a position to chase the bikes due to the risk of causing an accident and pursuing them could be fatal to them or the public. 
· He explained there is an off-road team who can pursue however if these people are on bikes on the road without helmets they cannot chase them and this is why intelligence of their identities is important. 

	
	· Martin understood the issues raised and the risks of catching people on bikes and wondered if there had been consideration of where these people are buying bikes and getting to the root of the cause. 

	
	· Tracey Bird agreed that these bikes are being purchased by parents or by young adults. 

	
	· Louise Knott wanted to point out that many young people not in education or excluded are also in alternative provision or electively home educated and wanted to ensure these people are engaged with also. 

	
	· Angie from Our Centre explained they work with Victim Care and wondered how some of the recommended projects would work with them. 
· She is keen to continue work with Victim Care.

	
	· Cllr Wilmott explained he has been the lead member for Community Safety for five months and is finding out resident’s views. He believes the Council are likely only getting around 50% of crimes being reported and the only way to engage is to walk around having conversations with local people. 
· He also strongly suggests the police go into schools and build a stronger relationship with them to understand their issues. 
· He expressed that there is some good work coming from Community Safety, but this isn’t fed back to residents enough. 
· Cllr Wilmott explained there are Youth Buses which visit Hucknall and also Youth Workers within most churches across the district which are being underused. 

	
	· Amy suggested, instead of posters deterring people of harassment, that it would be more impactful to show figures of the work which has been done in the district. 

	
	· Tracey echoed Amy’s thoughts as she works closely with the Neighbourhood team in Kirkby around young people and the policing team do their upmost to support and find alternatives for these people. 
· However, the downside of this is taking their time away from other aspects of their work. 

	
	· Cllr Wilmott added that that is why partnership is important for this kind of work, and not having the full expectation to land on the community safety and policing teams. 

	4
	High Streets, Heritage, and Regeneration: Kirkby Current Regeneration Projects – Cllr Matthew Relf

	
	· Cllr Relf had to send apologies for the meeting, so this agenda item was put back to the next meeting.   

	5
	Consultation Update, Phase 2 Survey – Hollie Maxwell-Smith 

	
	· Hollie went through the Phase 2 Survey results presentation (attached).
· There were 421 responses to the survey, which was made up of 24 questions. 
· The majority of the respondents live in NG17. 
· The top 10 projects overall (supportive and very supportive) were:
1. Provide funding to refurbish/renovate existing community buildings within the area, to provide more appropriate places for local activities to take place and safeguard local heritage.
2. Increased police presence on streets as deterrent to anti-social behaviour, crime,
littering and dog fouling
3. Improved provision for young people including activities and learning opportunities.
4. Increased use of the Plaza for events and markets – this could include specialist
markets such as farmers markets and food festivals, and a mixture of events including film screenings, theatre, music productions, art exhibitions
5. Develop and deliver education activities to increase awareness of young people of
the dangers of knife crime.
6. Increase funding to local organisations to increase volunteering activities, activities for the community, improve physical and mental health and develop heritage, arts, social action.
7. Improve the look of Kirkby Town Centre, which could include increased cleaning and redecoration, more street furniture and planters, grants for shop fronts, improvements to the plaza.
8. Increase services and projects that support people with substance abuse, drug and alcohol addictions, offending, domestic abuse, poor mental health.
9. Improve the parks within Kirkby and Annesley – this could include new multi-use
games areas, improvements to existing play equipment, BMX track/ scooter park,
refurbishment of sports courts and improved LED floodlighting.
10. More community events in parks and public spaces.

	
	·  Martin commented he agrees that the need for police presence and social trust within the community is very important. 

	
	· Tracey agreed that if the police had a good relationship with communities this would benefit all involved. 

	6
	Comfort break – 10 minutes 

	
	· Sarah Daniel recommended the board take their comfort break before moving on. (Agenda items 6 and 7 swapped). 

	7
	Project Prioritisation – Sarah Daniel 

	
	· Sarah ran through the survey feedback. 
· She noted that there is a 10-year vision and a 3-year investment plan.
· The investment plan does not need to be broken down into funding but by interventions. 
· Sarah explained she felt the theme of Safety and Security felt the most uncertain in terms of how to use funding. She suggested setting up a subgroup for this theme to discuss further what projects would be suitable. 

	
	·  Martin asked what stage the board needed to get to at the meeting. 

	
	· Sarah confirmed a list of the priority interventions and projects needed to be decided, along with an idea of how the funding is allocated to each. 

	
	· The board reviewed the top 10 projects overall which were supportive or very supportive from the consultation: 
1. Provide funding to refurbish/renovate existing community buildings within the area, to provide more appropriate places for local activities to take place and safeguard local heritage. 
· Martin commented that it has been raised that there is a need for community spaces and refurbishment of some however some spaces are underutilised.
· Teresa Jackson confirmed many of these buildings do need renovation work. Whilst these community groups are trying to raise money themselves they are in need of help. 
· Ritchie Fox expressed how difficult it is to get funding for renovations work, with the application process being complex and confusing with no assistance in completing these forms. 
· Christine Sarris suggested using the Council’s business support team for help. Though the group is voluntary she felt they could support. 
· Kelvin Eatherington confirmed Enterprising Ashfield could also potentially assist with funding applications. 
· Sarah commented there could be a scope to review the community spaces and if these could be shared to condense the number. 
· The board agreed to include the project and to develop a grant scheme for community groups, building a hive of community hubs offering education, skills and opportunities for all ages. 
2. Increased police presence on streets as deterrent to anti-social behaviour, crime, littering and dog fouling. 
· Pete Edwards agreed this is a priority however felt it is an issue wider than Kirkby across the district. 
· Ritchie asked if this should fall under different funding through the government and policing.
· The group discussed increased presence and the varying impact or lack of impact of this and that there could be some work with residents empowering them to help with littering and dog fouling. They agreed that the perception of crime is higher than the reported levels of crime. The board felt it would be beneficial to look at project 3 to provide provisions for people and tackling the root cause. 
· Sarah asked the board to agree which interventions they wanted to focus on within the safety and security theme. 
· The board confirmed to include this within intervention 3: Measures to prevent anti-social behaviour, crime and reduce reoffending, which would link with improved provision for young people (below). 
3. Improved provision for young people including activities and learning opportunities.
4. Increased use of the Plaza for events and markets – this could include specialist markets such as farmers markets and food festivals, and a mixture of events including film screenings, theatre, music productions, art exhibitions.
· All board members agreed to include this project. 
5. Develop and deliver education activities to increase awareness of young people of the dangers of knife crime.
· The board discussed knife crime and feelings of safety from men and women and that there is work alongside schools and other providers to educate on this. The programmes delivered by police in colleges and schools are well received and well delivered. 
· The board agreed this project would also fall within intervention 3: Measures to prevent anti-social behaviour, crime and reduce reoffending. 
6. Increase funding to local organisations to increase volunteering activities, activities for the community, improve physical and mental health and develop heritage, arts, social action.
· Martin commented this fits in with project 1, with community assets and what can be delivered within the spaces. 
· The board agreed to amalgamate projects 1 and 6. 
7. Improve the look of Kirkby Town Centre, which could include increased cleaning and redecoration, more street furniture and planters, grants for shop fronts, improvements to the plaza.
· The board discussed the town centre looking more inviting would potentially bring more businesses in, and also to look at involving students to make planters and maintain some of the improvements and working with businesses. 
· The board agreed to put forward this project. 
8. Increase services and projects that support people with substance abuse, drug and alcohol addictions, offending, domestic abuse, poor mental health.
· The board discussed bringing services in from Mansfield into Ashfield, however many of these services are stretched and they felt more support would be beneficial. Nottingham County Council have a reducing vaping scheme however they do not have the capacity to reach young people within Ashfield. 
· Christine raised including businesses within some of these interventions and being involved. 
· The board confirmed to include this within safety and security intervention 3: Measures to prevent anti-social behaviour, crime and reduce reoffending. 
9. Improve the parks within Kirkby and Annesley – this could include new multi-use games areas, improvements to existing play equipment, BMX track/ scooter park, refurbishment of sports courts and improved LED floodlighting.
10. More community events in parks and public spaces.
· Martin commented that projects 9 and 10 feel similar and can be amalgamated.
· The board discussed engaging with young people and discussing exactly what they would like to see in parks, and how other improvements to other parks has changed the data of safety in parks. 

	
	· Roy Lewis commented that the surveys were impressive and well done, but the process did not reach many residents in Kirkby, and they are unaware of the funding. 
· He felt the process of asking people what they want is not a feasible way of agreeing how to spend the funding. 
· He was keen to have the presentation from Cllr Relf to discuss the projects already in the pipeline in Kirkby, which would have given the board more information. 
· One of the ranking projects was weaponised crime however the police presentation showed Kirkby is not high risk. He feels the projects should be based on evidence and need. 
· He also raised that of the £20m, £15m is for capital and £5m on revenue, and he felt the majority of projects discussed were revenue, with 3 out of the 10 projects being revenue. 
· A project discussed previously was to improve the disabled access at the Railway Station however it has not been brought up within this list. 
· The Council have a plan for the Railway station to improve this, and if the council already have this included within another project, then the £20m can be spent elsewhere.  

	
	· Martin appreciated that there should be as many voices heard whilst doing consultation and understands the frustration Cllr Relf could not attend to present however the Council officers are aware of ongoing projects. 

	
	· Sarah added that there has been analysis from data given by partners, colleagues within the council, board members and also used the consultation to gain the evidence. 
· There are two projects within Kirkby Towns Fund programme - North Kirkby Gateway and West Kirkby Gateway (WKG). 
· WKG does not need any additional funding, as that is underway to improve the station front and car parking, but there is a need for disabled access. 

	
	· Pete explained that it is the getting on and off a train which causes the issue, as the train service are not always to hand to give this access and the platform height is not sufficient for wheelchair users. 

	
	· Sarah continued to go through the proposed list of projects from the survey feedback. She explained the interventions will be listed within the submission however the specific projects do not have to be included. 
· Increased funding available to local sports clubs – to be included. 
· Enhance the Kirkby Cross area – the board discussed the area and whether this would be a revenue or capital project. Sarah will go away to see what planning is happening around this area. 
· Improved access to information about what’s available locally – the board agreed to include this within improvements to the town centre. 
· Activity leaders in parks providing positive things for children and young people to do – agreed to include. 
· Provide a community hub in the town which would include a library, employment support, education etc – this is covered by the Towns Fund projects. 
· Provide funding and provision for residents to engage in community green spaces such as alleyway greening – this was surrounding community engagement and giving residents pride in their communities. This can be included within other projects such as tidying up the area.  
· Review road layout and parking provision around the town – the board agreed to include this project and look at an assessment of the road layout and routes. 
· Creation of a green route linking Land End and Portland Park with the Nuncargate area - the board agreed to include this project. 
· Enhance the disabled access provision at Kirkby Railway Station - the board discussed if Network Rail had plans to upgrade this, and if match funding would support this. 
· Roy Lewis commented that a bus interchange would be more beneficial to the site rather than a McDonalds. This would gain more support alongside the disabled access to the station. 
· The board agreed to include this project.
· Develop burglary reduction schemes – the board agreed to focus on engagement with residents rather than neighbourhood schemes. 
· Additional CCTV in town centres, neighbourhoods - the board agreed to focus on engagement with residents rather than neighbourhood schemes.

	8
	Funding Allocations – Sarah Daniel 

	
	· This item will be discussed at the next board meeting. 

	
	

	9
	Capacity Funding and Funding Subgroup – Sarah Daniel 

	
	· The board is allocated £250k capacity funding to spend over three years. To date around £40,000 has been spent on consultants and survey work.
Sarah presented a proposal for allocation of the funds as follows: 
· £140k for voluntary and community sector grants for engagement work within the remaining two years. 
· Training and mentoring for board members at £10,000. 
· ADC community engagement and admin support at £20,000 per year for 2.5 years at a total of £50,000. 
· An additional contingency fund of £11,000.  

	
	· Roy asked for this to be sent out to the board. Agreed to discuss in more detail at the next meeting. 

	11
	Any other business – All

	
	· Martin has approached Andrew Frogson from Sauce & Brown in Annesley and he is keen to be part of the board as an Annesley business owner. 
· Martin asked the board to approve Andrew to attend the meeting and become a board member. 

	
	· The board agreed this would be beneficial to have a member from this area. 

	12
	Date of the Next Meeting – Friday 19th July 














